
LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
MINUTES 

 
WEDNESDAY, August 4, 2004, 9:00 A.M. 

 
 
I. CALL TO ORDER – The meeting convened at 9:00 a.m.  Those present were Hearing Officer 
 Jim Majors, City Attorney John Shaver and Deputy City Clerk Debbie Kemp. 
 
II. REVIEW OF RENEWAL/HEALTH DEPARTMENT VIOLATIONS 
 
 1. WTB Enterprises Inc., dba Blue Moon Bar & Grille, 120 N. 7th St., Hotel and Restaurant 
 
  Theodora Brehmer, President of WTB Enterprises, Inc., was present. 
 

Ms. Kemp reported that this renewal originally went to hearing on May 5, 2004 and has 
been brought back for review due to outstanding violations with Mesa County Health 
Department that had not been corrected.  Ms. Kemp reported that Mesa County Health 
Department had advised that all violations had been taken care of as of August 3, 
2004. 

 
  The review of the application for renewal was found to be in order and approved. 
 
III. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 
 
 1. Wigout Productions, Inc. dba Mesa Theatre & Club, 538 Main Street, Tavern 
 
  Continuation from July 21, 2004 
 

David Prather, owner of Wigout Productions, Inc., was present. 
 
Ms. Kemp reported that the outstanding violations with the Grand Junction Fire 
Department have been corrected and that Mesa County Health Department had 
reported that all violations had been corrected. 
 
Mr. Majors thanked Mr. Prather for his disclosure on his arrest and asked him if he has 
already been sentenced.  Mr. Prather stated that he has. 
 
The application for renewal was found to be in order and approved. 

 
2. El Sol De Mexico, Inc. dba Tierra Blanca Family Mexican Restaurant, 2900 North 

Avenue, Hotel and Restaurant 
 

The application for renewal was found to be in order and approved. 
 
 3. Malabo, LLC dba Grand Central Liquors, 200 West Grand Ave., Retail Liquor Store 
 

The application for renewal was found to be in order and approved. 
 



IV. APPLICATION TO RENEW LIQUOR LICENSE AND CHANGE IN CORPORATE 
STRUCTURE 

 
 1. C&F Food Stores Inc., dba C&F Food Stores No. 1, 859 Pitkin Avenue, C&F Stores 
  No. 3, 2714 Hwy 50 and C&F Food Stores No. 4, 596 25 Road,  Grand Junction, CO 
  81503-1762. 3.2% Beer Retail License (Off-Premises) 
 
  Change in Corporate Structure:  William Busking as Executive VP 
 
  Frank Childs, President of C&F Food Stores, Inc., was present. 
 

The applications for renewal and change in corporate structure were found to be in 
order and approved. 
 

V. APPLICATION FOR REGISTRATION OF NEW MANAGER 
 
 1. Restaurant Concepts II, LLC dba Applebee’s Neighborhood Grill and Bar, 711  
  Horizon Drive, Grand Junction, CO 81506 

  Jill Cranor replaces Brad Willms  
 
  The application for registration of new manager was found to be in order and approved. 
 
VI. APPLICATION FOR CHANGE OF LOCATION AND CHANGE IN TRADE NAME 
 
 1. JEMSKT, Inc. dba Ranch Liquors, 2314 Hwy. 6 & 50, Retail Liquor Store 
 
  Change of location from 2314 Hwy. 6 & 50 to 681 Horizon Dr., #400 
 
  Change of trade name from Ranch Liquors to Country Club Liquor 
 
  This item was moved to last on the agenda.   
 
VII. RESOLUTION OF FINDINGS AND DECISION RE:  APPLICATION FOR NEW LICENSE 
 
 1. Sheehy Enterprises, Inc. dba Nancy’s Pizzaria, 200 W. Grand Ave. #10, Beer & Wine 
 
  President: Steve D. Sheehy, 2325.5 S. Rim Dr., Grand Junction, CO 81503 
  V. President: Sandra K. Sheehy, 2325.5 S. Rim Dr., Grand Junction, CO 81503 
  Treasurer: Judith A. Jetter, 5231 Barbara Way, Las Vegas, NV  89119 
 
  Sandra Sheehy, Vice President of Sheehy Enterprises, Inc., was present. 
 
 Mr. Majors asked Ms. Kemp what is the status of the application.  Ms. Kemp stated that 

the local police report was conducted on the three officers and no problems were 
reported; the fingerprint cards had to be resubmitted to C.B.I. and a report is still 
pending.  Code Enforcement reported that the premise was posted in a timely manner.  
The health and fire reports are pending completion of the construction of the premise.  
The sales tax department reported that they still are awaiting the initial use tax report.  
Ms. Kemp read the results of the survey into the record (see attached report). 

 
 Mr. Shaver asked Ms. Sheehy if she believed the information Ms. Kemp read into the 

report was a true and accurate representation of the survey.  Ms. Sheehy stated yes.  
Mr. Shaver asked who conducted the survey and at what time of day and how it was 
done.  Ms. Sheehy stated that her husband had conducted the survey one evening; 



she wasn’t sure what date it was, and he went door to door and explained that they 
were applying for a beer & wine license and asked if they would like to sign the survey 
form. 

 
 Mr. Majors asked it there was anyone present in support or opposition.  There being no 

one present Mr. Majors stated that the State Statute requirements had been met and 
he authorized the issuance of this license pending the approval of the building, fire 
health, sales & use tax departments and no negative reports from C.B.I.  The City 
Clerk’s office will prepare a resolution for his signature. 

 
2. Eagle Rock Partners, LLC dba Bear Rock Café, 2478 U.S. Hwy. 6 & 50, Beer & Wine 
 

Partner: Larry D. Hall, 329 Red Redge Ct., Grand Junction, CO 81503 
Partner: John N. DiNardo, 14476 E. Caley Ave., Aurora, CO  80016 
Partner: Henry R. Wells, 2242 Augusta Dr., Evergreen, CO  80439 
Manager: Gholam Reza Lotfina, 643 Meadowood St., Grand Junction, CO 81504 
 
Larry Hall, Partner for Eagle Rock Partners, LLC, was present as well Shawn McCord, 
who conducted the survey. 

 
 Mr. Majors asked Ms. Kemp what is the status of the application.  Ms. Kemp stated that 

the local police report was conducted on the three partners and the manager and no 
problems were reported; and a report from C.B.I. is still pending.  Code Enforcement 
reported that the premise was posted in a timely manner.  The health and fire reports 
are pending completion of the construction of the premise.  The sales tax department 
reported that the applicant is in compliance.  Ms. Kemp read the results of the survey 
into the record (see attached report). 

 
 Mr. Shaver asked Mr. McCord if he believed the information Ms. Kemp read into the 

report was a true and accurate representation of the survey.  Mr. McCord stated yes.  
Mr. Shaver asked what time of day and how was the survey conducted.  Mr. McCord 
stated that he conducted the survey during the day and he went door to door and 
explained what the business is and why this survey is being conducted.  He stated that 
surrounding businesses didn’t have any problem with it, residential was limited but 
most everyone he contacted seemed ok with the issuance of the license.  There were a 
couple of people that didn’t want to sign the survey. 

  
 Mr. Majors asked Mr. McCord if he had any prior experience with conducting a survey 

of this kind.  Mr. McCord stated that he had not. 
 

Mr. Majors asked it there was anyone present in support or opposition.  There being no 
one present Mr. Majors stated that the State Statute requirements had been met and 
he authorized the issuance of this license pending the approval of the building, fire and 
health departments and no negative reports from C.B.I.  The City Clerk’s office will 
prepare a resolution for his signature. 

 
VIII. APPLICATION FOR CHANGE OF LOCATION AND CHANGE IN TRADE NAME (This item 

moved from VI. on the agenda) 
 
 1. JEMSKT, Inc. dba Ranch Liquors, 2314 Hwy. 6 & 50, Retail Liquor Store 
 
  Change of location from 2314 Hwy. 6 & 50 to 681 Horizon Dr., #400 
 
  Change of trade name from Ranch Liquors to Country Club Liquor 



  Francis Denton, President of JEMSKT, Inc., was present. 
 

Mr. Majors asked Ms. Kemp what is the status of the application.  Ms. Kemp stated that 
a local police report was not conducted on the President of JEMSK, Inc. because the 
applicant had renewed the liquor license recently.  Code Enforcement reported that the 
premise was posted in a timely manner.  The fire & building reports are pending 
completion of the construction of the premise.  The sales tax department reported that 
the applicant needs to change trade name and address with them.  Ms. Kemp read the 
results of the survey into the record (see attached report).  Ms. Kemp reported that the 
applicant had applied for and was approved from the State Liquor Enforcement for a 
Storage Permit while the proposed location is being completed. 
 
Mr. Majors disclosed that, in the past, he provided legal services to Mr. Denton for 
establishing his corporation.  He does not feel that this will be a conflict of interest. 

   
Mr. Tom Volkmann, attorney representing Horizon Liquors in opposition to the 
relocation advised Mr. Majors that they have no problem with him being the Hearing 
Authority for this matter. 
 
Mr. Shaver asked Mr. Denton who conducted the survey and how the survey was 
conducted and does he believe the results that Ms. Kemp read were true and accurate.  
Mr. Denton stated that he, his mother Jane Denton, and Katherine Worrall conducted 
the survey during all times of the day and they went door to door and explained what 
the business is and why this survey is being conducted.  He stated that surrounding 
businesses didn’t have any problem with it, residential was limited but most everyone 
he contacted seemed ok with the issuance of the license.  There were a couple of 
people that didn’t want to sign the survey.  There were some residential areas that 
were gated areas that they could not go into.  Mr. Denton felt that the results as read 
were correct. 
 
Ms. Worrall spoke in favor of the relocation and advised how she had conducted the 
survey.  Mr. Shaver asked if she was compensated for conducting the survey.  She 
said she was not. 
 
Mr. Majors asked Ms. Worrall if she resides in the neighborhood or is a business 
lessee.  She stated she does not reside nor have a business in the neighborhood. 
 
Ms. Denton also spoke in favor of the relocation and advised how she had conducted 
the survey and stated for people who were not at home, she had made notes on the 
survey. 
 
Tom Volkmann, attorney representing Horizon Liquors, asked Ms. Kemp if the notes 
made by Ms. Denton of people who were not at home were included in the summary.  
Ms. Kemp said they were not. 
 
Mr. Volkmann gave a summary of the reason they were present.  He stated that they 
were not there to protect turf or seek economic advantage.  They are present to protect 
the neighborhood.  He introduced into the record Exhibit A (see attached), an aerial 
photo.  He showed the relationship of the ½ mile radiuses to the liquor stores in the 
neighborhood area.  He introduced Exhibit B (see attached) which is Grand Valley 
MPO Traffic Analysis Zones which he broke down to define population per liquor store 
for the neighborhood area.  He also used Exhibit D (see attached) to further define the 
population per current retail liquor store.  He assumed that the local law enforcement 
had no objections to the proposed relocation since that had not been mentioned in the 



summary that was read.  He referred to a letter from Detective Culver with the Grand 
Junction Police Department regarding a proposed new retail liquor store in the year 
2000 that was denied.  Mr. Majors stated he will not allow this letter as an exhibit for 
the record.  Mr. Volkmann stated that he cannot see where the applicant has met the 
requirements for the needs and desires of the neighborhood nor has proven that the 
relocation would not be an undue concentration. 
 
Mr. Majors stated that Ms. Kemp has not been requested to due a census for undue 
concentration for the neighborhood area.  Mr. Majors asked Mr. Denton if he has 
problems with Exhibits A, B or D.  Mr. Denton stated that he did not. 
 
Becky Jackson, owner of Horizon Liquors, referred to Exhibit A, the aerial map, and 
showed how each ½ mile circle overlaps each other for the ½ mile area of each liquor 
store on the map.  She believes that because of all of the overlap for each of these 
stores, the relocation of Country Club Liquors would create an undue concentration 
condition.  She advised that her ½ mile area is the County Club, light industrial, the 
airport and BLM land with no hope of future residential growth.  She does not believe 
burden of proof has been met nor the needs and desires of the neighborhood have 
been proven by the applicant.  
 
There was discussion about the surveys provided by both the applicant and Horizon 
Liquors and the qualified numbers as stated by Ms. Kemp. 
 
Mr. Shaver asked Ms. Jackson who conducted the survey she provided.  Ms. Jackson 
stated that she, her employees, Chris Callahan, Scott Shoemaker, Mike (Ms. Jackson 
could not remember his last name), and Kobi Callahan conduct the survey.  Mr. Shaver 
asked if she paid her employees for conducting the survey.  Ms. Jackson stated that 
she bought them lunch afterward.  Mr. Shaver asked if their conducting the survey was 
a condition of employment.  Ms. Jackson said it was not.  Mr. Shaver asked how the 
survey was conducted.  Ms. Jackson explained that they informed people that they 
were doing a petition from Horizon Liquors in opposition of the relocation of County 
Club Liquors.  Mr. Shaver asked Ms. Jackson if she believed the results Ms. Kemp 
read into the record were true and correct.  Ms. Jackson stated yes.   
 
Mr. Majors asked Ms. Jackson if she asked customers in her store to sign the petition.  
Ms. Jackson said that she did take some customers off to the side at the store and 
asked them if they would sign the petition. 
 
Mr. Shaver asked Ms. Jackson if she explained to her customers that she is opposing 
the relocation due to economic conditions.  Ms. Jackson said she might have 
mentioned that but it is not the reason they are opposing the relocation. 
 
Mr. Majors asked Ms. Jackson that, when talking to people, did she tell them that she 
had economic concerns.  Ms. Jackson answered sure.  Ms. Jackson then clarified that 
she told the people that she owned Horizon Liquors and was opposing the relocation of 
Country Club Liquors.  She stated that she had some people who didn’t want to sign 
the petition but no one indicated to her that they wanted the relocation. 
 
Mr. Shaver asked Ms. Jackson how many people signed the petition at the store.  Ms. 
Jackson stated approximately 10%.  Mr. Shaver asked if she went back when people 
weren’t home.  Ms. Jackson said she did not. 
 
Kevin Kees, employed at 715 Horizon Dr., Suite 300, advised that he is opposed to the 
relocation as it infringes on other businesses. 



Mr. Shaver asked Mr. Kees what his relationship is to Ms. Jackson.  Mr. Kees advised 
that they are friends. 
 
A representative of Horizon Travel, 715 Horizon Drive, spoke in opposition of the 
relocation. 
 
Mr. Denton stated that the hotels on Horizon Drive refer people to Horizon Liquors.  He 
doesn’t feel that there will be any more impact with the police department than there 
was when he was at his other location.  He feels that Ms. Jackson’s reasoning for 
undue concentration stating that the liquor stores in the neighborhood overlap each 
other is not valid because if you take every liquor store in Grand Junction, they would 
all overlap each other in a 1 mile radius.  When he was conducting his survey, he was 
told by people that Horizon Liquors had already approached them but they didn’t sign 
the opposing petition.  Mr. Denton mentioned a letter from a resident that stated an 
opposing petitioner stated that County Club Liquors was doing this relocation illegally.  
Mr. Majors would not allow that letter into the record because the author of the letter 
was not present. 
 
Ms. Jackson stated that her petition and the applicant’s petition were a wash because 
the numbers were about the same. 
 
A recess was taken at 10:38 a.m. 
 
The meeting reconvened at 10:45 a.m. 
 
Mr. Majors addressed the arguments of Ms. Jackson.  He stated that the Hearing 
Authority has the authority to consider factors for undue concentration.  The proposed 
relocation is within ½ mile of Horizon Liquors and not right on the doorstep.  He 
reviewed the factors of Horizon Liquors and they have shown economic factors and 
comments regarding the survey has not proved undue concentration.  He will not 
consider comments based on economic factors.   He finds that the proposed relocation 
will not conflict with the needs and desires of the area.  The applicant does not have to 
prove desires of the neighborhood just that reasonable requirements are not being 
met.  Mr. Majors appreciates Ms. Jackson going to the effort of presenting her 
opposition however, because her petition did not allow people to choose either to allow 
or not to allow the relocation, he will not give the petitions any weight in his decision. 
 
Mr. Majors finds the applicant met statutory requirements for relocation.  The results of 
the survey demonstrate no conflict with relocation.  The change of location will be 
approved.  The applicant will need to provide Secretary of State approval for the 
change in trade name.  The issuance of the change of location is contingent upon the 
approval of the sales tax, fire and building departments. 
 
Mr. Volkmann asked if he could get a copy of the letter that Mr. Denton mentioned.  Mr. 
Majors said it was not part of the record; therefore, Mr. Volkmann would have to ask 
Mr. Denton for a copy of that letter. 
 

IX. ADJOURNMENT – The meeting was adjourned at 11:00 a.m. 
 
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – August 18, 2004 



MEMO:  Local Licensing Authority 
 

FROM:   Juanita Peterson, Deputy City Clerk 
 

DATE:   July 28, 2004 
 

SUBJECT: Application by Sheehy Enterprises, Inc., for a Beer and Wine Liquor License at 
200 W. Grand Avenue, #10, under the trade name of Nancy’s Pizzeria  

 

Sheehy Enterprises, Inc., filed an application with the Local Licensing Authority on June 22, 2004, for 
a new beer and wine liquor license for the sales of malt and vinous liquors by the drink for 
consumption on the premises at place where sold at 200 W. Grand Avenue #10, under the trade 
name of Nancy’s Pizzeria.  The application and supplementary documents were reviewed, found to be 
in order and accepted.  The hearing date was set for August 4, 2004.  The Notice of Hearing was 
given by posting a sign on the property on or before July 25, 2004 and by publishing a display ad in 
The Daily Sentinel on July 23, 2004. 
 
In order to address the reasonable requirements of the neighborhood and the desires of the adult 
inhabitants of the neighborhood, the applicant conducted a survey and defined the neighborhood as 
the area bounded by North Avenue to the North, D Road to the South, 6th Street to the East and 25 ½ 
Road to the West and includes both sides of the street as the outer boundaries.  The results of that 
survey are as follows: 
 

1. As an owner of property in the neighborhood, an employee or a business lessee of property in 
the neighborhood, and/or an inhabitant residing in the neighborhood for more than six months 
each year, I believe the reasonable requirements of the neighborhood are already being met 
by other existing outlets.   

 

Yes 0 

No 46 

No Opinion 0 

DISQUALIFIED 0 

  
2. As an inhabitant who resides in the neighborhood more than six months each year, it is my 

desire that the license be issued. 
      

Yes 40 

No 0 

No Opinion 0 

DISQUALIFIED 6 
 

 
Six of the above were businesses who answered question 2.  

  
 
The Grand Junction Police Department has investigated the individuals for local criminal history.  The 
fingerprints have been forwarded onto CBI for further processing.  Reports have been requested by 
the Grand Junction Fire Department, Code Enforcement, Mesa County Health Department, Sales Tax 
and Mesa County Building Department.  
 
The number of similar-type outlets in the survey area is as follows which the one mile area is also: 
 
 Beer/Wine – 1 (Pablo’s and 1 Proposed Bear Rock Café)  
 



That concludes this report. 
 
C: Applicant 
 John Shaver, City Attorney 

Craig Campbell, Grand Junction Police Department 
 File 
 



MEMO:  Local Licensing Authority 
 

FROM:   Juanita Peterson, Deputy City Clerk 
 

DATE:   July 28, 2004 
 

SUBJECT: Application by Eagle Rock Partners, LLC, for a Beer and Wine Liquor License 
at 2478 US Highway 6 & 50, under the trade name of Bear Rock Café  

 

Eagle Rock Partners, LLC filed an application with the Local Licensing Authority on June 29, 2004, for 
a new beer and wine liquor license for the sales of malt and vinous liquors by the drink for 
consumption on the premises at place where sold at 2478 US Highway 6 & 50, under the trade name 
of Bear Rock Café.    The application and supplementary documents were reviewed, found to be in 
order and accepted.  The hearing date was set for August 4, 2004.  The Notice of Hearing was given 
by posting a sign on the property on or before July 25, 2004 and by publishing a display ad in The 
Daily Sentinel on July 23, 2004. 
 
In order to address the reasonable requirements of the neighborhood and the desires of the adult 
inhabitants of the neighborhood, the applicant conducted a survey and defined the neighborhood as 
the area bounded by Patterson Road to the North, Colorado River to the South, 1st Street to the East 
and 24 Road to the West and includes both sides of the street as the outer boundaries.  The results of 
that survey are as follows: 
 

1. As an owner of property in the neighborhood, an employee or a business lessee of property in 
the neighborhood, and/or an inhabitant residing in the neighborhood for more than six months 
each year, I believe the reasonable requirements of the neighborhood are already being met 
by other existing outlets.   

 

Yes 0 

No 112 

No Opinion 0 

DISQUALIFIED 7 

  
There were seven who were disqualified by being out of the area or not legible. 

 
2. As an inhabitant who resides in the neighborhood more than six months each year, it is my 

desire that the license be issued. 
   

Yes 42 

No 0 

No Opinion 1 

DISQUALIFIED 69 
 

 
Sixty-nine of the above were businesses who answered question 2.  

  
 
The Grand Junction Police Department has investigated the individual for local criminal history.  The 
fingerprints have been forwarded onto CBI for further processing.  Reports have been requested by 
the Grand Junction Fire Department, Code Enforcement, Mesa County Health Department, Sales Tax 
and Mesa County Building Department.  
 
The number of similar-type outlets in the survey area is as follows which the one mile area is also: 
 



 Beer/Wine – 1 (Proposed Nancy’s Pizzeria)  
 
That concludes this report. 
 
C: Applicant 
 John Shaver, City Attorney 

Craig Campbell, Grand Junction Police Department 
 File 
 



MEMO:  Local Licensing Authority 
 

FROM:   Juanita Peterson, Deputy City Clerk 
 

DATE:   July 27, 2004 
 

SUBJECT: Application by JEMSKT, Inc., for a change of location of a Retail Liquor Store 
Liquor License at 681 Horizon Drive #400, under the trade name of Country 
Club Liquor  

 

JEMSKT, Inc., filed an application with the Local Licensing Authority on June 18, 2004, change of 
location of their retail liquor store liquor license for the sales of malt, vinous and spirituous liquors in 
sealed containers not for consumption at place where sold at 681 Horizon Drive #400, under the trade 
name of Country Club Liquor.   The application and supplementary documents were reviewed, found 
to be in order and accepted.  The hearing date was set for August 4, 2004.  The Notice of Hearing 
was given by posting a sign on the property on or before July 25, 2004 and by publishing a display ad 
in The Daily Sentinel on July 23, 2004. 
 
In order to address the reasonable requirements of the neighborhood and the desires of the adult 
inhabitants of the neighborhood, the applicant conducted a survey and defined the neighborhood as 
the area bounded by G ½ Road to the North, Patterson Road to the South, 27 ½ Road to the East and 
1st Street (26 Road) to the West and includes both sides of the street as the outer boundaries.  The 
results of that survey are as follows: 
 

1. As an owner of property in the neighborhood, an employee or a business lessee of property in 
the neighborhood, and/or an inhabitant residing in the neighborhood for more than six months 
each year, I believe the proposed relocation will not conflict with the reasonable requirements 
of the neighborhood or the desires of the inhabitants.   

 

Yes 212 

No 11 

No Opinion 0 

DISQUALIFIED 5 

  
 

2. As an inhabitant who resides in the neighborhood more than six months each year, it is my 
desire that the relocation be approved. 

        

Yes 168 

No 9 

N/A 2 

DISQUALIFIED 54 

 
Fifty-two above were businesses who answered question 2.  There were two who signed both 
petitions which disqualified them from both. 

  
 
 
On Friday, July 23, 2004 counterpetitions were filed with the City Clerk’s Office and the results are as 
follows: 
 
A. As an owner of property in the neighborhood, an employee or business lessee of  property in 
the neighborhood and/or an inhabitant who resides in the  neighborhood for more than six months 
each year: 



 
I believe the proposed relocation will conflict with the reasonable requirements of the 
neighborhood or the desires of the inhabitants. 
 

Qualified 
Signatures 

187 

N/A 1 

 
The one N/A above was illegible. 
 
B. As an inhabitant who resides in the neighborhood for more than six months each  year: 
 
It is my desire that the relocation not be approved. 
 

Qualified 
Signatures 

70 

N/A 2 

DISQUALIFIED 122 

 
Two of the above were disqualified as they signed both petitions.  One hundred and twenty gave a 
business address, but answered the above statement.  The questions specified “as an inhabitant”. 
 
Reports have been requested from the Grand Junction Fire Department, Code Enforcement, Sales 
Tax Department and Mesa County Building Department.  
 
The number of similar-type outlets in the survey area is as follows: 
 
 Retail Liquor Store – 1 (Horizon Liquors)  
 
The number of similar-type outlets in a one mile radius in addition to the above is as follows: 
 
 Retail Liquor Stores – 2 (Johny’s Beer & Liquor and College Liquors) 
 
That concludes this report. 
 
C: Applicant 
 John Shaver, City Attorney 

Craig Campbell, Grand Junction Police Department 
 Counterpetitioner 
 File 
 

















 


